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LOCKHART SHIRE COUNCIL 
COMMUNITY CONSULTATION MEETINGS 

 
Residents of Lockhart Shire are invited to attend Community Consultation Meetings 
being held to explain Council’s response to the State Government’s Fit For the Future 
Program. 
 
Council seeks your support for its decision to stand alone and not amalgamate. 
 
Meetings are scheduled as follows: 

• The Rock Memorial Hall 
Tuesday, 14 April at 6.00pm 

• Yerong Creek Hall 
Wednesday, 15 April at 6.00pm 

• Lockhart Memorial Hall 
Thursday, 16 April at 6.00pm 

• Pleasant Hills Hall 
Tuesday, 21 April at 6.00pm 

• Osborne Recreation Ground 
Wednesday, 22 April at 6.00pm 

 
Rod Shaw 
General Manger 
Lockhart Shire Council 
PO Box 21 
LOCKHART  NSW  2656 
 
 
 
Please insert: 
 
Eastern Riverina Chronicle, Public Notices Section, 
Single Column Wed, 8 April and Wed, 15 April 2015. 
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MEDIA RELEASE 
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The Future of Lockhart Shire Council 

At its March Council Meeting, Council made one of its most important decisions for the future 

of the shire.  That decision was to remain independent and stand alone as a Rural Council 

rather than risk the uncertainty and turbulence associated with merging with a neighbour, 

when it can’t be demonstrated that any financial gains or other benefits will result from such a 

union. 

Mayor Peter Yates said, “Council and its community has staunchly maintained its will to remain 

independent and has chosen to stand alone as a Rural Council rather than amalgamate with 

one or another of our neighbours.  The option chosen is the preferred option for our Council 

announced by the Independent Local Government Review Panel in its Final Report to the 

NSW Government”. 

Councillor Yates’ comments follow several months of discussion between Councillors and 

consultation with our various neighbours locally.  The same discussions have been occurring 

all over the State as Councils prepare their responses to the NSW Government’s Fit For the 

Future Program which requires Councils to demonstrate their ability to remain sustainable into 

the long term future.  Submissions from each Council are required to be lodged by 30 June 

2015. 

 
“Now that Council has made that decision”, Councillor Yates continued, “a series of public 
meetings will be held to explain the reasons for the decision and gain the support of our 
various community’s for the measures required to be put in place to enable retention of our 
independence.” 
He added, “Although Council’s finances are in a healthy state, the revenue raised from our 

own resources is quite low compared to where the State Government contends it should be, 

and in order to be Fit For the Future, that amount needs to rise over time.  This will mean that 

among other measures, our rate income generated will need to rise by more than the normal 

CPI increases.  Some modest rate increases will be one of the important issues discussed 

with our community at our public meetings”. 

The public meetings will take place in mid-April and will be held in The Rock, Yerong Creek, 

Lockhart, Pleasant Hills and Osborne.  Details will be supplied closer to the dates. 

 

Media Enquiries:   
Cr Peter Yates     Rod Shaw 
MAYOR      GENERAL MANAGER 

     (02) 6920 5305 



Newspaper Articles removed due to copyright:  
 
Newspaper Date Article 
Eastern Riverina Chronicle 20/01/2017 Rate increase unfair to rural ratepayers 
Eastern Riverina Chronicle 12/10/2016 Rate hike to fund pools, floor works 
Eastern Riverina Chronicle 30/11/2016  Lockhart Mayor, Rodger Schirmer’s 

Council Report, November 2016 
Eastern Riverina Chronicle 20/12/2016 Shires flag upcoming rate rise 
 



 
 

 Future of Lockhart Shire 

x The Rock Memorial Hall 
 Tuesday 14 April at 6.00pm 
x Yerong Creek Hall 
 Wednesday 15 April at 6.00pm 
x Lockhart Memorial Hall 
 Thursday 16 April at 6.00pm 
x Pleasant Hills Hall 
 Tuesday 21 April at 6.00pm 
x Osborne Recreation Ground 
 Wednesday 22 April at 6.00pm 

Our Values: Leadership • Integrity • Progressiveness • Commitment • Accountability • Adaptability 

Dates 

Lockhart Shire Council will be holding Public 
Meetings in April to explain its response to the  
NSW GOVERNMENT’S LOCAL GOVERNMENT 
STRUCTURAL REFORM PROGRAM. 
The Meetings will: 
x Explain reasons for Council’s decision to remain 

independent and stand alone 
x Why we are saying “No Amalgamation” 
x Explain measures needed to ensure our future 

sustainability 
x Gain community support for these decisions 

Lockhart Shire Council invites 
residents to attend 

Community Consultation Meetings 



LOCKHART SHIRE COUNCIL 
COMMUNITY CONSULTATION MEETINGS 

 
Residents of Lockhart Shire are invited to attend Community Consultation Meetings 
being held to explain Council’s response to the State Government’s Fit For the Future 
Program. 
 
Council seeks your support for its decision to stand alone and not amalgamate. 
 
Meetings are scheduled as follows: 

• The Rock Memorial Hall 
Tuesday, 14 April at 6.00pm 

• Yerong Creek Hall 
Wednesday, 15 April at 6.00pm 

• Lockhart Memorial Hall 
Thursday, 16 April at 6.00pm 

• Pleasant Hills Hall 
Tuesday, 21 April at 6.00pm 

• Osborne Recreation Ground 
Wednesday, 22 April at 6.00pm 

 
Rod Shaw 
General Manger 
Lockhart Shire Council 
PO Box 21 
LOCKHART  NSW  2656 
 
 
 
Please insert: 
 
Eastern Riverina Chronicle, Public Notices Section, 
Single Column Wed, 8 April and Wed, 15 April 2015. 
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WEED OF THE MONTH - DEVIL’S CLAW 
 

 

Mayoral Report 
Our Values - Leadership; Integrity; Progressiveness; Commitment; Accountability; Adaptability. 

Autumn can be a very pleasant time of the year 
especially with temperatures at a more comfortable 
level. Unfortunately the rainfall hasn‘t occurred but 
the temperature has been a lot more tolerable. 
Let‘s hope for everyone, that a good general rain is 
just around the corner boosting our confidence in 
the year ahead. 
Council is also optimistic about its future and at the 
March meeting has decided that the Lockhart Shire 
will be a stand alone independent Council under 
the Rural Council Model. This Model was 
recommended for the Lockhart Shire by the Local 
Government Independent Review Panel. After 
several lengthy discussions at the monthly council 
meetings and at separate workshop, councillors 
were unanimous in their decision. Part of that 
decision making process was discussions held with 
neighbouring councils on possible mergers. After 
talks were held, Council believed there would be 
no advantage to our Shire, being part of a merger.  
Our submission demonstrating we fit into the Rural 
Council Model has to be completed by the 30th 
June and delivered to the Office of Local 
Government by that date. In the mean time a lot of 
work has to be completed demonstrating we fit the 
criteria for a Rural Council Model. We will be 
holding Public Meetings during April in Lockhart, 
The Rock, Yerong Creek and Pleasant Hills 
illustrating to the residents of this Shire how we are 
going to achieve the criteria for Fit for the Future 
under the Rural Council Model. As Mayor I would 
like to encourage as many residents as possible to 
voice their opinions on the direction we plan to take 
and hopefully support our decision. 
Residents will be aware that the State election is to 
be held on 28 March 2015, and Council has urged 
all parties, particularly the incumbent liberal party, 
to announce their policy position on 
amalgamations of Councils. Council urges that all 
the parties announce a policy of ‗No Forced 
Amalgamations‘. 

Council has been fortunate in 
recent weeks to gain some very 
important funding from the State 
Government. We have been 
granted $667,000 from the State 
Government under the Fixing of 
Country Roads program to 
upgrade the road from Ford 
Street, The Rock, through to 
Vincent‘s Road at the back of The Rock Hill. This 
includes the widening and renewing of the 
Braithwaite‘s Creek crossing. The total cost is $1 
million with the remaining amount funded by 
Council. 
A further $78,000 for the flood mitigation works 
design stage 3 for Lockhart, $33,000 from a total 
cost of $66,000 for a shared path for cyclist and 
pedestrians in Lockhart and The Rock as well as 
Kerb Ramps at specific locations along the streets. 
Council‘s contribution will be $33,000 as well.  
A new bus interchange on both sides of Urana 
Street at The Rock at a cost of $146,000 with the 
State Government contributing $46,000. Grants to 
other authorities for works within our area have 
also been announced including $10,000 for a new 
fire trail maintenance at The Rock Nature Reserve 
and finally, all schools within the Shire will have 
flashing lights installed warning motorists of School 
Zones adjacent to Schools. This is a part of the 
State Government roll out of Flashing Lights in 
school zones at a cost of $32.5 million across the 
State. 
Council is very keen to move forward with installing 
a sewerage system to the residential area on the 
eastern side of the railway line at The Rock. The 
first meeting of council and the focus group 
(residents of The Rock) was held on the 17th 
March. A very optimistic and constructive outcome 
was observed from the meeting. 

(Continued on page 6) 
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Our Shire has benefited from some very timely Autumn rains. Gradually 
the countryside is turning green and it all began back at Easter when 
storm rains dropped between 15 – 45ml followed by a more general rain 
in the middle of the month of between 20 – 40mls. The rain has given us 
some optimism for the future and created a hive of activity amongst our 
farmers. 

Council has been busy dealing with the Fit for the Future Program which 
has added additional work for Councillors, Managers and staff to the 
day to day running of council. 

We have just completed the Public Consultation process where Councillors and 
Managers met with residents from Lockhart, The Rock, Yerong Creek, Pleasant Hills 
and Osborne communities. The public meetings were well attended with a total of 118 
people attending and listening to the council presentation and then being invited to ask 
questions. 

At the meetings council was seeking approval from residents that the Lockhart Shire 
remains an Independent Shire under the proposed Rural Council Model which was the 
preferred option by the Independent Local Government Review Panel. The second 
option was to merge with Wagga Wagga City Council. 

In addition to becoming a Rural Council certain criteria has to be met. We are able to 
achieve all of the criteria except for our own source revenue. We need to increase our 
own source revenue from 37% up to around 60%. This will be partly achieved by 
revenue created from contract work for third parties. It will need to be supplemented by 
a modest rate rise of 4.6% over 10 years to achieve that goal.  

Seventy nine percent of the people attending the meeting were in favour of Lockhart 
Shire staying Independent under The Rural Council Model and accepting the modest 
rate rise of 4.6% over 10 years to increase our own source revenue to the necessary 
level. 

It is fair to say that everybody attending the meetings wants council to stay 
independent and be a Rural Council into the future but 21% weren’t in agreement with 
the rate rise and thought we should look at other solutions for increasing our own 
source revenue. 

Thank you to all who attended the meetings your input was greatly appreciated. To the 
Managers and Councillors who were able to attend - a job well done, and true solidarity 
was shown. 

It gives me great pleasure to invite Jennifer Connor our Tourism and Economic Officer 
to give us an insight into her work and the projects she and her committee are working 
on for the Lockhart Shire Council. 

Mayoral Report 
Our Values - Leadership; Integrity; Progressiveness; Commitment; Accountability; Adaptability. 
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Hello everyone.  
 
This is my first Mayoral report, and I trust in time, it 
will be newsworthy and of benefit to all our 
community members.  
Firstly let me say how honoured I am to be elected 
Mayor of the Lockhart Shire. I will endeavour to be 
the best Mayor I can and serve the interests of the 
shire to the best of my ability.  
Congratulations to Deputy Mayor Greg Verdon on 
his election to that role. Greg has a broad range of 
skills and knowledge which will be of great benefit to 
council. To re-elected Councillors Douglas, Driscoll, 
and Day it’s great to have you all in the Chamber for 
a second term. To new Councillors Ian Marston, 
Peter Sharp , Andrew Rockliff and James Walker , 
welcome, and I have no doubt that your presence in 
the Chamber will only help make this Council 
stronger going forward.  
To former Mayor Peter Yates, thank you for your 
commitment to this shire over the last 17 years. 
Both you and Elayne certainly deserve a long well- 
earned break. Thankyou!  
To the retiring Councillors McDonald and Morgan, 
thank you for your contributions to Council and I 
wish you both well in the future. 
Council has had to hit the ground running ,with a 
series of meetings planned for October across the 
shire to engage and inform the residents about our 
plans going forward. These will entail reviews of our 
Community Strategic Plan and also to refresh your 
memories and further consult about the Special 
Rate Variation agreed upon during our Fit For the 
Future Consultations some 18 months ago. Planned 
residential developments and sewage upgrades in 
the Rock, Pool upgrades in The Rock and Lockhart, 
as well as starting the process to ensure the long 
term future and economic development of our shire 
will consume much of our time but all Councillors 
are committed to this task.  

Directors and Staff have been 
working very hard to ensure 
as much as possible, that 
roads and services are 
maintained throughout the 
shire despite continuing wet 
weather. I don't want to 
appear as though I am 
complaining , but if mother 
nature kerbed her enthusiasm 
to keep us damp it might not be such a bad thing. 
Do you think she will take the hint??? Please be 
careful driving on the rain sodden roads – your 
safety is paramount even if it takes a few minutes 
more to get to your destination. Please also 
remember, the wet weather is causing road 
degradation all over the shire and it will take some 
time for the repair works to be done. Our staff will 
be working as hard as they can to clear the backlog, 
but please be patient. Your particular issue, 
although important, is only one of many with which 
we are dealing- but we’ll get there as soon as we 
can. 
We all hope mother nature will let up and allow us to 
enjoy the community events planned for October, 
which our whole community looks forward to each 
year. We have the shows at the Rock and Lockhart, 
Lockhart Picnic Races followed by Spirit of the Land 
festival to name just a few. I look forward to seeing 
you there. 
I'm sure the road that Council will travel over the 
next four years will have a few bumps and hollows 
in it, but we will endeavour to turn it into a freeway 
of smooth growth, development and long term 
security for our shire.     
 
Thank you for your time;  
Cheers Rodg. 

Mayors Report 
Our Values - Leadership; Integrity; Progressiveness; Commitment; Accountability; Adaptability. 
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Council Snippets 19 September 2016 
Our Values - Leadership, Integrity, Progressiveness, Commitment, Accountability, Adaptability.  

 

enable councils to become better equipped and empowered to confidently ensure that decisions are made in 
“good faith” and in accordance with regulatory requirements.  
The policy has been drafted and reviewed by a Contaminated Land Working Group, made up of Council 
project participants, and has been through a rigorous process of review being undertaken by Kell Moore 
Lawyers, EPA and Sutherland Shire Councils’ contaminated land management team leader. The policy has 
been publicly exhibited for 28 days, and with no submissions received. At its meeting 19 September 2016, 
Council resolved to adopt the Policy 2.47 Contaminated Lands. 
Swimming Pool Contractors – 2016/17 Season: 
Following expressions of interest Council at its meeting resolved to award contracts for management of 
swimming pools for the 2016/17 Season to: (i) Lockhart - Mrs Tammy Lenon, and (ii) The Rock - Ms Sophie 
Driscoll. 
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COMMUNITY  
CONSULTATION MEETINGS 

Community Consultation Meetings 
 
Lockhart Shire Council invites residents to attend the following meetings to provide 
input, support and feedback for the following: 
 

i� Review of Community Planning Goals 
i� Proposed Special Rates Variation 
i� Disability Inclusion Action Planning 

 
 
Dates 
 
Pleasant Hills Hall  - 6pm Thursday 20 October  

Osborne Recreation Ground - 6pm Friday 21 October  

The Rock Memorial Bowling Club - 6pm Tuesday 25 October  

Lockhart Council Chambers - 6pm Wednesday 26 October  

Yerong Creek Hall - 6pm Thursday 27 October  

For more information visit: 
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Lockhart ShireLockhart ShireLockhart Shire    

Looking After Your Future 

   
 COUNCIL  
       TO  
    STAND  
      ALONE 

Our Values: Leadership • Integrity • Progressiveness • Commitment • Accountability • Adaptability 
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THE FUTURE OF  
LOCKHART SHIRE COUNCIL 

At its March Council Meeting, Council made one of its 
most important decisions for the future of the shire.  That 
decision was to remain independent and stand alone as 
a Rural Council rather than amalgamate with one or 
another of our neighbours, when it can’t be demonstrated 
that any financial gains or other benefits will result from 
such a union. 

The option chosen is the preferred option for our Council 
announced by the Independent Local Government 
Review Panel in its Final Report to the NSW 
Government. 

This follows several months of discussion between 
Councillors and consultation with our various neighbours 
locally.  The same discussions have been occurring all 
over the State as Councils prepare their responses to the 
NSW Government’s Fit For the Future (FFF) Program 
which requires Councils to demonstrate their ability to 
remain sustainable into the long term future.  
Submissions from each Council are required to be lodged 
by 30 June 2015. 

MESSAGE FROM THE MAYOR 
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Now that Council has made that decision, 
a series of public meetings will be held to 
explain the reasons for the decision and 
gain the support of our various 
community’s for the measures required to 
be put in place to enable retention of our 
independence. 

Although Council’s finances are in a healthy state, the 
revenue raised from our own resources is quite low 
compared to where the State Government contends it 
should be, and in order to be Fit For the Future, that 
amount needs to rise over time.  This will mean that 
among other measures, our rate income generated will 
need to rise by more than the normal CPI increases.  
Some modest rate increases will be one of the important 
issues discussed with our community at our public 
meetings. 

We value your feedback and look forward to seeing 
you at our public meetings. 

Peter Yates 

Mayor 

MESSAGE FROM THE MAYORMESSAGE FROM THE MAYORMESSAGE FROM THE MAYOR   
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FIT FOR THE FUTURE PROGRAMFIT FOR THE FUTURE PROGRAMFIT FOR THE FUTURE PROGRAM   

What Is It? 
x The State Government has issued a reform agenda 

for the local government industry in NSW called the 
Fit For the Future Program (FFF) 

x Recommendations include 

� Structural change including mergers and 
amalgamations 

�  A review of Financial Assistance Grants 
ensuring the grants are directed to those areas 
that really need them. This should direct grants 
away from prosperous large city councils and 
towards smaller councils like ours. 

Councils need to demonstrate: 

x They have sufficient scale and capacity to 
remain sustainable in the long term by meeting 
a series of benchmarks set by the State 
Government  

x Determine whether to amalgamate or stand 
alone and then submit their preferred option to 
the State Government by 30 June 2015. 

x Gain broad community support for their 
preferred option and proposed improvement 
plan. 
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FIT FOR THE FUTURE PROGRAMFIT FOR THE FUTURE PROGRAMFIT FOR THE FUTURE PROGRAM   

Is Our Shire  
Fit For the Future? 

x Our financial capacity is rated as SOUND– in 
the top 20% over the whole state 

x We are one of only three councils in our 
comparative grouping which has a positive 
operating surplus – ours is 20.6% while the 
group average is negative 14.8%.  

x We have a very low backlog of infrastructure 
works –  in the lowest 14% of the state. 

x Other benchmarks met apart from Own Source 
Revenue (OSR) 

Lockhart Shire already meets ALL BUT ONE of the 
scale and capacity benchmarks set by the State 
Government 

Own Source Revenue (OSR) means the revenue 
raised by council’s own resources and excludes all 
grant income. The State Government’s benchmark for 
OSR is 60% and our level is currently around 35%. 
This means that substantial additional revenue will 
need to be generated to satisfy this criteria. 

6 

 

FIT FOR THE FUTURE PROGRAMFIT FOR THE FUTURE PROGRAMFIT FOR THE FUTURE PROGRAM   

What Steps HAVE WE Taken? 
x Council has met with its neighbours for frank 

interchange of views and positions. 
x Councillors and staff have attended workshops to further 

our knowledge about the program and to discuss it with 
Government sources and colleagues. 

x Council has taken the decision to stand alone as it 
believes that there are no financial or other benefits to 
be gained from an amalgamation.   

Increasing our Own Source Revenue 
There are only three ways to increase our OSR: 

x undertake works for other organisations 
x increase rates  
x a combination of both. 

Some additional income has been generated from works 
undertaken for an adjoining Council and we are confident 
that these works will continue. This income will increase our 
OSR but won’t be sufficient to raise it to the required level. 
Note: An increase in population for example from sewer 
extension at The Rock will also increase our OSR over time.  

Reluctantly, Council has realised that some modest 
rate rises over and above CPI increases will be 

necessary to reach the target level. 
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FIT FOR THE FUTURE PROGRAMFIT FOR THE FUTURE PROGRAMFIT FOR THE FUTURE PROGRAM   

What ARE OUR NEXT Steps? 

x Council has resolved to maintain its independence and 
to stand alone as a Rural Council. This option is the one 
favoured for Lockhart Shire in the Independent Local 
Government Review Panel’s Final Report. 

x Council now needs to complete a submission and lodge 
it with the State Government by 30 June 2015 showing 
why and how it will be Fit For the Future and be 
sustainable into the longer term. 

x In order to do this, Council needs to meet the 
benchmarks described earlier, including the desired 
OSR percentage, and setting out any proposed 
measures to improve our organisational performance. 

x The desired OSR percentage will be partially met by 
undertaking some contract works for third parties. This 
will need to be supplemented by some modest rate rises 
over and above normal CPI increases.  

YOUR SUPPORT FOR OUR PROPOSAL IS 
SOUGHT TO RETAIN OUR INDEPENDENCE 

DETAILS OF OUR PUBLIC MEETINGS ARE 
CONTAINED ON PAGE 8 
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PUBLIC CONSULTATION DETAILSPUBLIC CONSULTATION DETAILSPUBLIC CONSULTATION DETAILS   
 

x The Rock Memorial Hall 
 Tuesday 14 April at 6.00pm 
x Yerong Creek Hall 
 Wednesday 15 April at 6.00pm 
x Lockhart Memorial Hall 
 Thursday 16 April at 6.00pm 
x Pleasant Hills Hall 
 Tuesday 21 April at 6.00pm 
x Osborne Recreation Ground 
 Wednesday 22 April at 6.00pm 

Lockhart Shire Council 
invites residents to attend 
Community Consultation 

Meetings on the dates below 

Written comments to the General Manager 
Email: mail@lockhart.nsw.gov.au 
Mail: PO Box 21, LOCKHART  NSW  2656 
Facebook: www.facebook.com/LockhartShireCommunity 

Our Values: Leadership • Integrity • Progressiveness • Commitment • Accountability • Adaptability 
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Fit	For	the	Future	Community	
Consultation	Meetings
The	Rock	Memorial	Hall	– Tuesday,	14	April	at	6.00pm

Yerong Creek	Hall	– Wednesday,	15	April	at	6.00pm

Lockhart	Council	Chambers	– Thursday,	16	April	at	6.00pm

Pleasant	Hills	Hall	– Tuesday,	21	April	at	6.00pm

Osborne	Recreation	Ground	– Wednesday,	22	April	at	6.00pm

• 2011	- Destination	2036
All	NSW	Councils	meet	to	plan	how	Local	Government	could	meet	
future	challenges

• 2012-13	- Independent	Local	Government	Review	Panel	-
appointed	by	NSW	Government	after	Destination	2036.
Local	consultation	across	the	state	to	develop	recommendations	for	
industry-wide	structural	change,	including	boundary	changes.

• April	2013		- Interim	Report	from	Review	Panel	-
recommended	Lockhart	merge	with	Wagga	Wagga.

• May	2013		- Anti-amalgamation	rally	at	Junee
Bus-load	from	Lockhart	Shire.

• Sept	2013	- Professor	Sansom visit	to	Lockhart
Presentation	to	Community	Meeting.		Mayor	emphasized	our	desire	
for	continued	independence.

• Oct	2013	- Final	Report	from	Review	Panel	-
recommending	Lockhart	remain	a	Rural	Council	in	the	Riverina	Joint	
Organisation	or	merge	with	Wagga	Wagga.

• Sept	2014	- Fit	For	the	Future	Program	
announced	by	NSW	Government	as	its	response	to	the	Review	
Panel’s	Final	Report.

Why	Are	We	Here?

Fit	For	the	Future	Program	–What	Is	It?
The	State	Government	has	issued	a	reform	agenda	for	the	local	
government	industry	in	NSW	called	the	Fit	For	the	Future	
Program	(FFF)
• Recommendations	include:
• Structural	change	including	mergers	and	amalgamations
• A	review	of	allocation	of	Financial	Assistance	Grants	ensuring	the	
grants	are	directed	to	those	areas	that	really	need	them.		This	may	
direct	grants	away	from	prosperous	large	city	councils	and	towards	
smaller	councils	like	ours.

• Councils	need	to	demonstrate:
• They	have	sufficient	scale	and	capacity	to	remain	sustainable	in	the	
long	term	by	meeting	a	series	of	benchmarks	set	by	the	State	
Government

• Determine	whether	to	amalgamate	or	stand	alone	and	then	submit	
their	preferred	option	to	the	State	Government	by	30	June	2015

• Gain	broad	community	support	for	their	preferred	option	and	
proposed	improvement	plan.

Options	for	Lockhart
• The	Review	Panel’s	Report	gave	two	
options	for	Lockhart:
• Option	1:		Stay	independent	as	a	Rural	Council	
in	the	Riverina	Joint	Organisation	(successor	To	
REROC)

• Option	2:		Merge	with	Wagga	Wagga.

Are	We	Fit	For	the	Future?
State	Government	has	set	a	number	of	tough	and	challenging	
benchmarks	for	each	council	to	meet.
Lockhart	Shire	already	meets	ALL	BUT	ONE	of	these	benchmarks:
• Our	financial	capacity	is	rated	as	SOUND	– in	the	top	20%	over	the	
whole	state

• We	are	one	of	only	three	councils	in	our	comparative	grouping	
which	has	a	positive	operating	surplus	– ours	is	20.6%	while	the	
group	average	is	negative	14.8%

• We	have	a	very	low	backlog	of	infrastructure	works	– in	the	lowest	
14%	of	the	state

• Other	benchmarks	met	apart	from	Own	Source	Revenue	(OSR).
Own	Source	Revenue	(OSR)	means	the	revenue	raised	by	council’s	own	
resources	and	excludes	all	grant	income.		The	State	Government’s	
benchmark	for	OSR	is	60%	and	our	level	is	currently	around	35%.
This	means	that	substantial	additional	revenue	will	need	to	be	
generated	to	satisfy	this	criteria.

What	Steps	Have	We	Taken?

• Council	has	met	with	its	neighbours	for	frank	interchange	of	
views	and	positions.

• Councillors	and	staff	have	attended	workshops	to	further	our	
knowledge	about	the	program	and	to	discuss	it	with	
Government	sources	and	colleagues.

• Council	has	met	on	numerous	occasions	to	discuss	options	
and	plan	for	the	best	way	forward	for	its	community.

• Kept	the	community	informed	by	monthly	updates	in	our	
newsletter.

• Council	resolved	at	its	March	Council	meeting	to	remain	
independent	as	a	Rural	Council	– the	preferred	option	for	our	
Council	by	the	Review	Panel.



	
	
	
	

2/3/17

2

Council’s	Decision
Factors	taken	into	account:
• Known	community	desire	for	Council	to	retain	its	
independence

• Our	statistics	and	performance	compare	very	favourably	with	
other	Councils

• No	long-term	financial	or	other	benefits	to	be	gained	from	
merger

• Residents	rate	burden	may	rise	substantially	if	merged	with	
Wagga	Wagga

• Loss	of	representation	on	Council	(may	be	only	one	
representative)

• Uncertainty	about	future	services	availability
• Probable	loss	of	shire-based	employment	over	time
• A	merger	may	stifle	future	development	opportunities
• Loss	of	community	passion	and	commitment	to	be	involved.

Increasing	Our	Own	Source	Revenue	
(OSR)
Options	available	to	increase	our	OSR	are:
• Undertake	works	for	third	party	organisations
• Increase	rates
• A	combination	of	both.
Some	additional	income	has	been	generated	from	works	
undertaken	for	an	adjoining	Council	and	we	are	confident	
that	these	works	will	continue.		This	income	will	increase	
our	OSR	but	won’t	be	sufficient	to	raise	it	to	the	required	
level.
Note:		An	increase	in	population	for	example	from	sewer	
extension	at	The	Rock	will	also	increase	our	OSR	over	time.
Reluctantly,	Council	has	realised	that	some	modest	rate	
rises	over	and	above	CPI	increases	will	be	necessary	to	
reach	the	target	level.

Effect	on	Rating	–Rating	Comparisons
Draft	Office	Local	Government	Comparative	Data	figures	2013-14	

Own	Source	
Revenue	%	

(OSR)

Average	
Ordinary	

Farmland	Rate	
($)

%	Variance		
to	Group	
Average

Average	
Ordinary	

Residential	Rate	
($)

%	Variance		
to	Group	
Average

Average	
Ordinary	

Business	Rate	
($)

%	Variance		
to	Group	
Average

Wagga	Wagga 68% $2,317 17% $932 1% $4,971 32%
Group	Average 73% $1,932 $924 $3,364

%	Variance	Lockhart	to	Wagga -52% -271% -1333%

Lockhart	(20th) 37% $1,528 -63% $251 -50% $347 -109%
Group	Average	of	21	Councils 56% $2,493 $377 $726

Lockhart
Ordinary	Rates 	Actual	Totals

2014-15 %
Farmland $1,753,000 82%

Residential $289,000 14%
Average	Residential	Rates	Notice Business $91,000 4%
(incl	Ordinary	Rates,	Garbage	&	Sewer	Charges) $2,133,000
Wagga	Wagga	City	Council 1,800$				

Wagga	Wagga
Lockhart	Shire	Council 1,050$				 2012-13 %

Farmland $4,313,000 13%
Residential $20,565,000 61%
Business $8,676,000 26%

$33,554,000

Effect	on	Rating	–Rating	Comparisons
Average	Ordinary	Rates	per	Assessment

Current Year	10 Year	10 Difference Average
Average	 	average	CPI	 FFF	3.2%	+	1.4% over	 per	year

Ordinary	Rate 	increase-3.2%	 increase-4.6% 10	yrs over	10	yrs
A	 	B	 C C-B

Farmland $1,528 $2,094 $2,396 $302 $30

Residential $251 $344 $394 $50 $5

Business $347 $475 $544 $69 $7

How	Would	We	Spend	Additional	
Revenue?
Total	extra	income	generated	from	the	proposed	rate	increase	
over	and	above	normal	CPI	over	next	10	years	is	$0.6	M.

Possible	Projects
• Swimming	pools	- $2M	for	refurbishment	or	$4.4M	for	two	
new	pools

• Flood	mitigation	– Council	contribution	$1M
• Road	Upgrades	such	as	Western	Road	$4.5M	and	The	Rock-
Mangoplah	Road	$1.8M

None	of	these	projects	are	factored	into	current	budgeting	and	
regardless	of	rate	increases,	more	additional	income	will	be	
needed	to	bring	these	projects	to	fruition.

What	Are	Our	Next	Steps?
• Council	has	resolved	to	maintain	its	independence	and	to	stand	
alone	as	a	Rural	Council.		This	option	is	the	one	favoured	for	
Lockhart	Shire	in	the	Independent	Local	Government	Review	Panel’s	
Final	Report.

• Council	now	needs	to	complete	a	submission	and	lodge	it	with	the	
State	Government	by	30	June	2015	showing	why	and	how	it	will	be	
Fit	For	the	Future	and	be	sustainable	into	the	longer	term.

• In	order	to	do	this,	Council	needs	to	meet	the	benchmarks	described	
earlier,	including	the	desired	OSR	percentage,	and	setting	out	any	
proposed	measures	to	improve	our	organisational	performance.

• The	desired	OSR	percentage	will	be	partially	met	by	undertaking	
some	contract	works	for	third	parties.		This	will	need	to	be	
supplemented	by	some	modest	rate	rises	over	and	above	normal	CPI	
increases.
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Questions	From	The	Floor
Support	Needed	For	Our	

Proposal
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Community	Consultations
October	2016
Pleasant	Hills	Hall	– 6pm	Thursday	20	October
Osborne	Recreation	Ground	– 6pm	Friday	21	October
The	Rock	Bowling	Club	– 6pm	Tuesday	25	October
Lockhart	Council	Chambers	– 6pm	Wednesday	26	October
Yerong	Creek	Hall	– 6pm	Thursday	27	October

Reason	for	this	Engagement
• Review	of	Community	Strategic	Plan
• Special	Rate	Variation
• Disability	Inclusion	Action	Plan	(DIAP)

• Fit	for	the	Future	Program
• IPART	Submission
• Announced	FFF	by	IPART
• Retained	independence	for	Lockhart	Shire	Council
• Required	Improvement	Action	Plan
• Special	Rate	Variation
• Commence	2017/18	Financial	Year
• 80%	community	support

Why	are	we	here? Special	Rate	Variation

• Proposal	to	increase	rates	by	
4.6%	cumulative	for	the	next	
10	years
• 80%	community	support	for	
proposal

Special	Rate	Variation	–why	
required?
• Previously	informed	community	
SRV	required	for:	
• Infrastructure	projects
• Swimming	pool	refurbishments
• Flood	mitigation
• Road	building

• Increase	own	source	revenue

Special	Rate	Variation	–why	required?
Now	known:
• Pool	refurbishments:

• Lockhart	Pool approx.	$2.7M
• The	Rock	Pool approx.	$2.8M	

• Flood	mitigation,	Council	costs	approx.	$1M
• Rural	road	restoration	estimated	$1M
• Loan	repayments	for	pool	refurbishments	alone	
will	exceed	SRV	increase	for	first	four	years
• Total	Roads	expenditure	next	10yrs	appox.	$53M

Our	FFF	Improvement	Plan	&	these	projects	are	
now	dependent	on	community	support	for	
the	SRV.
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Indicative	impact	on	your	typical	General	Rate	component	for	following	categories:

Year	1 Year	10 $	increase Average Average
over	10	yrs p.a per	week

Farmland Rate	Peg $4700 $5815 $1115 $111.50 $2.14
SRV $4700 $7370 $2670 $267.00 $5.13

Residential Rate	Peg $300 $370 $70 $		7.00 $0.13
SRV $300 $470 $170 $17.00 $0.33

Business Rate	Peg $470 $580 $110 $11.00 $0.21
SRV $470 $735 $265 $26.50 $0.51

Special	Rates	Variation	(SRV)
Proposed	SRV	will	generate	additional	revenue	of	$3.6M	over	
the	next	10	years

Community	Support	Needed	
For	Our	Proposal



Lockhart Shire Council website factsheet  

http://www.lockhart.nsw.gov.au/f.ashx/BusinessPapers2017/READ-MORE.pdf  

4.6% Special Rate Variation  

Council will apply to the Independent Regulatory and Pricing Tribunal (IPART) for a Special Rate 

Variation to commence in the 2017/18 financial year. Council is seeking approval for a 4.6% rate 

increase for the next 10 years. The 4.6% Special Rate Variation will be inclusive of the annual Rate 

Peg amount which IPART determines each year that NSW Councils can currently increase their rates 

annually.  

If the Special Rate Variation is successful, for 2017/18 this will result in the Rate Peg of 1.5% plus 

Rate Variation of 3.1% for a total Special Rate Variation of 4.6%.  

Support from the community  

As part of the Fit for the Future process in April 2015 the community were well informed on the 

process of a Special Rate Variation through local media, newsletters, emails and social media, with 

community meetings held throughout the Shire to ensure everyone had the opportunity to understand 

the process and express any concerns. Council received 80% support through the five community 

meetings that were held.  

Additional community input was sought in October 2016 to inform the community about the Special 

Rate Variation and how this would impact on ratepayers. Five meetings were held throughout the 

Shire at different locations, with 72% supporting the proposed Special Rate Variation.  

What is the Special Rate Variation?  

THE Special Rate Variation (SRV) is an increase in rates above the rate peg set by the Independent 

Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal (IPART) each year. Lockhart Shire Council has applied for a one off 

Special Rate Variation of 4.6% which includes Rate Pegging to be applied in 2017/18 and maintained 

for 10 years.  

When will we know if it has been successful?  

It is expected that a decision on Councils application will be made by IPART in May 2017. This 

information will be made available on IPART’s website, Council’s website, newsletter and local media.  

How does this impact my rates?  

The impact on your rates will depend on what rate category your property is in and how much the land 

is valued. The percentage increase is the same for all rate categories though.  



Indicative impact on the typical General Rate component for all categories is set out below:  

 

What does this pay for?  

$2.98 million of Flood Mitigation works $4.2 million Lockhart Swimming Pool and The Rock 

Swimming Pool $1 million Road Infrastructure  

The rate increase will ensure that Lockhart Shire Council remains financially sustainable for the future 

and continue to be able to provide the services for the community, as well as providing suitable 

infrastructure that meets the needs of the community.  

What is the benefit?  

Upgrades to the roads, flood mitigation and swimming pool infrastructure will benefit the whole 

community and provide long term infrastructure for the community. After the unseasonably wet winter 

in 2016 the roads have deteriorated, which have created over $2.2 million of works to get the roads 

back to standard.  

The implementation of flood mitigation will provide security and reassurance for the residents of 

Lockhart Shire to minimise the effect of any future flooding.  

The swimming pools in both Lockhart and The Rock are reaching end of life and require significant 

refurbishments to meet safety and operational obligations. The works will ensure the community has 

access to swimming facilities for another 50 years and will provide a safe and accessible facility for 

patrons.  

What happens if SRV is not successful?  

These projects will still have to occur, though the timing and scope of the projects may have to be 

changed for Council to be able to deliver them without impacting on the rest of the services that 

Council deliver.  

	
	
	
	

4.6% Special Rate Variation 
 
Council will apply to the Independent Regulatory and Pricing Tribunal (IPART) for a Special 
Rate Variation to commence in the 2017/18 financial year. Council is seeking approval for a 
4.6% rate increase for the next 10 years. The 4.6% Special Rate Variation will be inclusive of 
the annual Rate Peg amount which IPART determines each year that NSW Councils can 
currently increase their rates annually. 
 
If the Special Rate Variation is successful, for 2017/18 this will result in the Rate Peg of 1.5% 
plus Rate Variation of 3.1% for a total Special Rate Variation of 4.6%. 
 
Support from the community  
As part of the Fit for the Future process in April 2015 the community were well informed on 
the process of a Special Rate Variation through local media, newsletters, emails and social 
media, with community meetings held throughout the Shire to ensure everyone had the 
opportunity to understand the process and express any concerns. Council received 80% 
support through the five community meetings that were held.  
Additional community input was sought in October 2016 to inform the community about the 
Special Rate Variation and how this would impact on ratepayers. Five meetings were held 
throughout the Shire at different locations, with 72% supporting the proposed Special Rate 
Variation.  
 
What is the Special Rate Variation? 
THE Special Rate Variation (SRV) is an increase in rates above the rate peg set by the 
Independent Pricing and Regulatory Tribunal (IPART) each year. Lockhart Shire Council has 
applied for a one off Special Rate Variation of 4.6% which includes Rate Pegging to be 
applied in 2017/18 and maintained for 10 years. 
 
When will we know if it has been successful?  
It is expected that a decision on Councils application will be made by IPART in May 2017. 
This information will be made available on IPART’s website, Council’s website, newsletter 
and local media.  
 
How does this impact my rates? 
The impact on your rates will depend on what rate category your property is in and how 
much the land is valued. The percentage increase is the same for all rate categories though.  

Indicative impact on the typical General Rate component for all categories is set out below: 

    Year 1  Year 10 $ increase    Average
        over 10yrs         pa 
Farmland Rate Peg $4700  $5815  $1115   $111.50 
      SRV  $4700  $7370  $2670   $267.00 
Residential Rate Peg $300  $370  $70   $ 7.00 
  SRV  $300  $470  $170   $17.00 
Business Rate Peg $470  $580  $110   $11.00 
  SRV  $470  $735  $265   $26.50 



Lockhart	Shire	Council	-		
http://www.lockhart.nsw.gov.au/f.ashx/BusinessPapers2017/MEDIA-RELEASE.pdf		
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